GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE

DIVISION FO SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

CARROLL’S PLAZA CONFERENCE ROOM, DOVER DE

APRIL 21, 2011

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Andrea Guest, Steven Hagen, Carol Harman, Wesley Jones, Janet Ray, Mary Wicks
Members Excused:  Anthony Brazen, Anne Deming, James Lafferty, Paula Voshell, Gary Wirt
Members Absent:  George Meldrum, Joseph Swiski, Chuck Tarver
Associate Members Present:  Cheryl Biddle, Chris DiSanto, James Larks, Bruce Lorenz
Associate Members Excused:  Lynn Fahey, William Rhines
Associate Members Absent:  Florence Alberque, Sara Fishman, Dan Hoeftman, Connie Hughes, Edie McCole, Justin Thompson
Interested Parties:  Vince Boehm, Kevin Huckshorn, Guy Lombardo, William Mason, March Richman, William Weaver, Steven Dettwyler, Gary Murphy, Tricia DiMaio, John McKenna, Emily Farley

	TOPIC
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION

	Call to Order
	Jack Akester called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. and welcomed everyone in attendance.  Meeting participants were invited to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.


	

	Review and Approval of Minutes
	Mr. Akester solicited a motion to approve the February 17, 2011 meeting minutes previously distribute for review.


	February 17, 2011 minutes were approved.

	Chairman’s Report
	No Report at this time.


	

	Standing Committee Reports



Children’s Committee


	Ms. Harmon stated that the Prevention Behavioral Health Conference is coming up in May and the Keynote speakers are from the Centers for Substance Abuse and Prevention.  The 2-day kick off will focus on critical issues in our system, development of childhood intervention, suicide prevention, fetal alcohol prevention and co-occurring disorders.  Also through SAMSHA block grant funding, they are developing a Step-Up Campaign which focuses on parents and their responsibility and effectiveness of stopping underage abuse of alcohol.  

Fatherhood initiative – is a community and faith based organizations to build increasing awareness in the importance that fathers play in the development of their child.  Last year was the first fatherhood summit, this year it will be in July at Dover Downs Conference Center.

Pilot project – Implemented a therapist in two of the middle schools, one in New Castle county and one in Kent County.  They will be providing screening and brief intervention in the schools.  Hopefully this will help with some of the problems in the middle schools.  If it works, they hope to get support like we have in the elementary school.

The DFS consultants have spoken about having people doing assessments on kids going into foster care.  That program is trying to get off the ground again.  They are hiring two consultants, one has already been hired and they will be doing assessments on foster kids and foster kids in danger of losing their placements.  They are going to try and go in and do intervention so that they don’t lose their placement. 

Gain Assessments – which is evidence based substance abuse assessments is being used  they have been used by most of our substance abuse to web-based products which have allowed our providers to maintain their own data and decision making and give us more data across the treatment system which allow us to make better planning and decision making. If you have any question – please contact Martha Greggor.

Ms. Harman reported that they are trying to restart a task force on fetal alcohol syndrome. 

Dr. Richman stated that the fetal alcohol task force is being done through Isabel Rivera-Green and we’ve been working with SAMSHA Fetal Alcohol Center for Excellence.  A consultant will be coming in to help us bring the coalition together next month and the folks from KIDS will be coming in as well.

Brandywine, Children and Family First will have participants.   Anyone with interest or knows of someone that may be interested, please let Isabel know.

Ms Harmon stated the Prevention Conference is free.


	

	Employment Committee


	Current employment data from July 2010– March 2011; there are 133 people working.  78 individuals have been working for at least 10 days and 55 have reached the over 55 day mark.  Connections and Horizon House have been really doing great.  Special recognition to Fellowship in Sussex with their new Employment specialist which has boosted their numbers tremendously.  We are going to work with PSI who has lost their Employment Specialist.  We will be training someone new for that position.

Employment market outlook is much better this year.  About 35% of general VR population are people with serious mental illness and are being placed right into competitive employment.  The 133 numbers are classified as supportive employment and need a lot of extra help. 

Dr. Dettwyler stated that the economy has been bad over the last 2 years, but yet our numbers have gone up steadily.  

Director Huckshorn said that if we get a few more cases like someone who has been at the hospital for many years and transitions out into the community with steady employment that that is our ultimate goal and worth recognizing.


	

	Community Services Committee


	Ms. Biddle – stated that there is a Conference at the Sheraton from the Pension Office on May 24th.  

Dr. Dettwyler - Public Health and DSAMH are sponsoring a Rural Mental Health Conference at the Atlantic Sands in Rehoboth Beach.  This is the 3rd year.  It has been going on for a while, but historically it has focused on physical health.  Transportation and access are the main topics this year.


	

	Director’s Report


	 Director Huckshorn gave a brief update on the United States Department of Justice.

DSAMH has received draft settlement agreements from the USDOJ.  DSAMH/DHSS staff has been meeting to work through their expectations.  One of the negotiating points has been the prevalence rates and the way they have been doing their settlement agreements over a 4 or 5 year period identifying how many people will be served.  They based that on prevalence rates that are based on the federal block grant numbers that come out at SAMSHA, so it’s estimate.  DSAMH/DHSS has countered that it does not have the data to support the need for the large numbers of people first identified in the prevalence-based estamates.   DSAMH/DHSS are very willing to be held accountable to build capacity and to meet capacity with the USDOJ identified monitor working with us over the next  3 or 4 years doing constant assessment and survey making sure people are not turned away or that need is met.  Director Huckshorn stated that she believes all parties will agree to a certain amount of number of increase in services by the number of clients for the first year and then stop talking about numbers and actually start looking at assessment and meeting the need.  The only concern now is housing.  USDOJ determined an initial need for 2000 housing vouchers in the next 3 years.  This number is far greater than the average amount of housing vouchers that have been made available historically.  Conversations with US DOJ on this topic centered on the fact that not only is that a lot for Delaware it’s $27 M., but there’s not that much housing stock.  We will agree to a certain number of new housing vouchers.  Maybe 100 the first year and 200 the 2nd year. We will opt for 800 or 900 in negotiations.  

There will also be a project coordinator hired to work closely with Director Huckshorn, Dr. Dettwyler and Dr. Richman and Central Office staff because there is a lot of data implementation that will be required by the USDOJ in addition to a lot of other projects going on at this time.   

We are also in need of a part-time GED teacher for the Hospital.  If you know anyone interested in this position please contact Kevin Huckshorn or Darlene Plummer.

DSAMH has been invited to participate in the National Council for Community Behavioral Health Leadership Seminar.  One is on Trauma informed Care and the other on Health Care Reform.

The Trauma Informed Care Day training coming up on the 26th in (Dover) and 27th in (Newark).  We have had to close enrollment because we got up to 450 people.

NAMI walk is the 30th of April.  If you cannot walk, please go to the Website and support.

DSAMH staff  will be having a meeting with all the providers (especially CCCP’s) to clarify the use of involuntary medication.  DPC is no longer into medicating people that come in with Med orders.  There will be no forced medications, only if they are acting in a manner that’s dangerous to themselves or someone else.  They will be evaluated over a period of time for medication.  Everything is documented.  An outside 2nd opinion or Dr. Gallucci will come in and evaluate.  Since this is a big practice change we want to make sure that the community is aware of this.

Summer Institute is also coming up soon. 

DPC will have a single entrance;  right there are too many entrances and staff are finding contraband within the facility among other issues.

Dr. Richman – The Gambling RFP is now out.  Applicants can apply for the whole grant or just the public information and media part or the early intervention and treatment part of it.  They can either bid on the whole thing or just those two segments.  There is a mandatory meeting on May 4 at 11:00 in Springer Bldg.  If you don’t attend the pre-bid you are not eligible to bid and do not be more than 15 minutes late because they will shut the door on you.   Responses are due back either June 14th or 15th. That program bids out at this time for $1.2M.  

Linda Kaufman on behalf of Common Ground Organization met with DHSS to present the 100,000 homes campaign.  It is an initiative put out by an organization called Common Ground.  Their mission is solely to end homelessness.  There focus is by July of 2013 to have put in place 100,000 homes largely for those that are either chronically homeless or medially vulnerable.  These are not transitional homes, but permanent homes.  Currently there 76 communities across the country who are partners with them.  Several states have signed on to align efforts.  There are thousands of volunteers that go into the community to due assessment of people who are homeless and where they are in need of placement.  They are then prioritized as to their needs.  Their website is CommonGround.org.   They are funded through Corporate support, NAMI, SAMSHA and others.  Linda is the Northeast rep.  This is a home first then treatment verses the other way around.  Delaware is largely treatment first.   Linda will be working with the planning council to make some adjustments.

There was a discussion regarding the Art Center which will be up and running soon in the Division Street location in Dover.  These are all Peer run programs.

Dr. Dettwyler – DPC has now hired a dentist.  The main purpose is to provide services to the residence at DPC.  DPC dental office was initially built to handle a large number (300-500) of people.  We are now serving 157.  There is currently a day for the 2 Northern CCCPs to come and get services one day a week.  This has worked well in the past.

One part of the Affordable Care Act, (health care reform), is about the inclusion of behavioral health benefits in insurance benefits throughout the United States.  It is now mandated.  For us, as a State, it is an opportunity to lay out what we would like to see as core minimum benefits for behavioral health services for insurance companies.  It has to be part of Medicaid Health care exchanges that are being set up.  And has to comply with the Federal Parity law that occurred a few years ago.  Dr. Dettwyler stated that his role is to be with DSAMH to make pleas, make suggestions to Medicaid which is setting up the benefits plans for the health insurance exchanges and the Managed Care Organizations.  DSAMH/DHSS have a list of necessary services that ought to be covered in health plans and I welcome any suggestions from you.  If you have any ideas about services in behavioral health services that ought to be covered but aren’t or not adequately covered let me know and I will plead for them.  There’s no guarantee, but we do have a seat at the table.  In the past we have not had a seat.  A brief discussion followed.


	

	New Business
	Mr. Lorenz - the office of Drug Control Policies came out with a physician paper on Prescription Drug Addiction.  Their goals are heavily leaning in the direction of enforcement, training docs, and creating a better understanding of what pain management prescribing should look like.  Also managing prescriptions across the treatment system.   Dr. Dettwyler explained how Medicaid is trying to control prescription abuse.


	

	Public Comment
	Mr.  Boehm thanked everyone who participated in the Legislative Event.  It was a success.  This was the 4th year.   We have two position papers from the committee at this time. One is parental consent and the other is bullying.  If anyone has any comments on these things, please contact me and I will forward it to the committee who is working on it.

Ms. Biddle - Delaware launched its first Statewide Registry to help citizens with special needs during an emergency.  This procedure was explained.  

Also would like to know where the more recent patient bill of rights.  
	


Respectfully submitted:  Pamela Kennedy
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